Splitting the Duals—On a Single Runway Field
By Lt. Kevin Shackelford and Lt. Justin C. Van Hoose, EA-6B
Aircraft 500, the Lead
The day had arrived for the Scorpion aircrew of VAQ-132 to embark on our transpacific journey back to NAS Whidbey Island from MCAS Iwakuni, Japan. The five plane fly off slid several hours due to a 36 hour stint of torrential downpour. But in the end, it was a rare and beautiful sight to see five Prowlers in formation together.
Upon joining up we went through the standard cruise checks, reporting 16.9K in the fuel totalizer with 7.5K in the main bag. Lead was working our clearance out of the MOA and asked for a fuel check. Looking down again I realized that we now had only 5.0K in the main bag and asked the pilot to try override, which raises the pressure in the wings to increase transfer rate. We immediately detached and asked the flight if we were venting fuel, which we were told we were not. As briefed, dash five would stay behind if there were any complications. Now down to 4.5K in the main bag, and apparently not transferring any fuel, we declared an emergency and headed back to the field for a field arrestment. The main bag was now reading 3.0K, which was 300 pounds above our bingo number. Once we had the runway we set up for the visual straight in. The trap was uneventful and the crash crew immediately told us we were dumping fuel and we needed to shut down to which we complied, but not before we informed 504 that we had fouled the main runway. Realizing that this cleanup was going to take a while, our crew went back to the ready room and began coordinating for 504 to use the taxiway for a trap.
Aircraft 504, the Wing
Almost immediately upon pushing outbound aircraft 500 declared an emergency and broke off. Per the brief, my jet (Dash 5) was cleared to detach and follow the hurt bird back to Iwakuni. They quickly went back into the goo, so we decided to make a turn in holding. After talking to them over base radio we realized that we could offer no help, so we decided to hold in the area until they were on deck. Once we knew they were getting close to the runway and would be on deck soon, we started dumping fuel and coordinating for vectors back. 
Approach lowered us all the way down to 3K feet to set us for a visual straight-in. Abeam the field we got the unexpected call that the runway was fouled with a fuel spill from 500 and that we would need to divert. Thinking that this was just the typical minute amount that pours out every time we shut down an engine, we told them we could accept holding until it was cleared. They gave us holding about 30 miles from the field at 15K. Approach informed us it would be about a 45 minute delay (which surprised us and frankly we thought they were exaggerating), which wasn’t a problem given our fuel state. Feeling pretty confident that we were ahead of the jet and the situation, we were only mildly distressed when, after 20 minutes of holding, approach informed us it would be another 45 minutes before the runway was cleared. We discussed our options for a few minutes, and then decided to go ahead and take a trap on the parallel taxiway next to the only runway at Iwakuni. 
Approach had informed us that the gear was rigged on the taxiway, but after we already began our descent they put us in a lower holding for about 5 more minutes because the gear, in fact, was not rigged. Once the taxiway was ready, we set up for a PAR with 6.0K of fuel. At 10 miles and 3,000 feet, we went dirty. Once all was said and done, our cockpit indications showed the following:  

Left and Right main gear down and locked
Barber poled nose gear
Slats out

Flaps completely in (which should have been out)
Stabilizer (which should have shifted to extended throws) clean
We stayed above 200 knots (which was a boldface item for a Stab that fails to shift) and took a 2, 000 foot delta over the field. At this point our fuel was around 5.5K and we were dealing with our wings configuration (flaps and stab failure), a gear configuration problem (barber poled nose gear), and a fouled runway. ECMO 1 broke out the Pocket Checklist and turned to the STAB SHIFT FAIL/FLAPS EXTENDED page. In a good example of crew coordination, one of the back seat ECMOs pointed out that our flaps were not extended and that we were probably on the wrong page. We went through the first three steps of the FLAPS/SLATS FAIL TO EXTEND NORMALLY (which was basically just checking switchology), but decided against lowering the flaps by the emergency (electrical) means because the slats were already down and we were uncomfortable attempting to move the entire system with part of it already down. Additionally, fuel was becoming an issue and we needed to start working on the gear configuration. We switched to the NO FLAPS/SLATS OUT LANDING checklist. The first thing it says to do is attempt to retract the slats by the normal means, which we did successfully. 
Now we had clean wings, a barber poled nose gear and about 4.5K on the gas. We switched to the LANDING GEAR HANDLE DOWN, INDICATES UNSAFE checklist. The checklist had us slow to slightly below 180 to see if it was the air load that was preventing the nose gear from lowering. We slowed down, but to no avail. We continued on with the checklist until it called for a visual inspection. By now the backseaters had coordinated to have an LSO come out so we could shoot a low-approach for the inspection. However, in keeping with the spirit of the day, as soon as the LSO checked in on base frequency, his radio went out. He borrowed a cell phone from a fireman that was out there, and was on the phone with base who was relaying to us. 
Paddles passed to us that while the gear looked down, he could not see the approach lights, and the lower anti-collision light was on, indicating that the nose gear was not locked down. Completing the low approach we attempted to get the gear down by varying the G-loading (both at 200 and at 245 knots). At this point we were at 2.8K on the fuel (the low fuel light can come on at 2.5), and were starting to get worried about having enough gas to finish the checklist. Now the checklist called to re-extend the flaps and slats, but with the problems we had already had with that system we were reluctant to move them again by the normal means. We considered lowering the gear by the emergency means, but NATOPS warns that with the flaps and slats up, slowing to 150 (the NATOPS limit for the emergency gear system) above a gross weight of 43,000 pounds will result in a stall. While we were approximately 39,000 pounds at this time, to slow down to 150 would take time if we were to do it in a safe way. Plus, the idea of being on the verge of a stall while we were troubleshooting did not appeal to our crew. Another option to get the gear down was to zoom climb, then blow the gear down in zero-G flight as we pushed over. However, this required to raise the gear which we were hesitant to do given the trouble we had so far had. Even more important, raising the gear, building up the speed for the climb, and then getting back to the field would just take up too much fuel.
Attempting to lower the flaps/slats electrically (the emergency means) became an option we were ready to execute. We slowed to 180 (the NATOPS limit for the electrical flaps/slats), then moved the electrical switch to down. It felt like forever (the entire process can take 45 seconds), but the slats, stab, and flaps position indicators all started to move. Then, to our relief, at about 175 knots the nose gear showed down and locked.
We turned in-bound for a 6 mile straight-in for the taxiway trap (the runway was still fouled with fuel from aircraft 500). The next step in the checklist called for us to pull the EMERG FLAPS MOTOR CB to set the emergency motor shaft brake. However, with what little time we had, locating and pulling that circuit breaker got lost amongst running the landing checklist, doubling and triple checking the hook was down, and quadruple checking with tower that the arresting gear was rigged. We came in and had an uneventful trap. The crash crew was out there near right next to the taxiway. They pinned our gear and we taxied back. Our fuel in the wires was 2.5 and by the time we actually shut down we were showing 2.0. 
In the end both jets successfully trapped with no damage, but some age-old lessons were learned in the process. First and foremost, we should have held onto our fuel until Approach cleared us in. Despite the lead aircraft’s warning to conserve our fuel, we anticipated a ready runway in minimal time, and we hastily dumped 3K. As the situation progressed, we could have used that 3K on our first pass. The second lesson is compound emergencies are relegated to the simulator. Amazingly, they can actually occur in an aircraft as old as the Prowler. Gear and wing configuration checklists can be long, detailed, and a bit challenging when compounded. Staying familiar with our checklists on the ground will certainly assist us airborne.
Lt. Shackelford and Lt. Van Hoose fly with VAQ-131.

